
	[image: image1.png]



	European Schools

Office of the Secretary-General

Pedagogical Unit



Ref.: 2007-D-34-en-1

Orig.: FR
Draft Minutes of the meeting of the Teaching Committee (Nursery and Primary)

Meeting of 9 March 2007 – OSGES

Draft Minutes of the meeting of the Teaching Committee (Nursery and Primary) of 9 March 2007

	
	PARTICIPANTS
	

	Chair
	Mr SILVA
	

	Secretary-General of the European Schools


Mr RYAN
	

	Deputy Secretary-General of the European Schools

Mrs CHRISTMANN
	

	Secretary to the meeting 

Mrs Gatez-Piron
	

	
	INSPECTORS
	

	GERMANY
	Mrs LORTZ
	

	AUSTRIA
	Mr FISCHBÖCK
	

	BELGIUM
	Mr MARCHAND
	

	CYPRUS
	Mrs VALANIDOU
	Excused

	DENMARK
	Mr PLISCHEWSKI
	Excused

	SPAIN
	Mr ZALÓN
	

	ESTONIA
	Mrs SOOMLAIS
	

	FINLAND
	Mrs HUISMAN
	

	FRANCE
	Mrs LEBLANC
	Excused

	GREECE
	Mr SALAMOURAS
	

	HUNGARY
	Mrs SZESZLER
	

	IRELAND
	Mrs DUNNING
	

	ITALY
	Mrs ZANATTA
	

	LATVIA
	Mrs ZIDELUNA
	Excused

	LITHUANIA
	Mrs JURAITIENE
	

	LUXEMBOURG
	Mr RIEFF
	

	MALTA
	Mr VELLA HABER
	

	NETHERLANDS
	Mrs DE GRAAF
	

	PORTUGAL
	Mr SILVA
	

	POLAND
	Mrs LACZINSKA
	

	SLOVAKIA
	Mrs MAREKOVA
	Excused

	CZECH REPUBLIC
	Mrs MUSILOVA
	

	UNITED KINGDOM
	Mr TOWL
	

	SLOVENIA
	Mrs ZVEGLIC
	

	SWEDEN
	Mr OTTOSSON
	


	
	DIRECTORS
	

	ALICANTE
	Mr PINO ROMERO
	

	BERGEN
	Mrs GARDELI
	

	BRUSSELS I
	Mr KIVINEN
	

	BRUSSELS II
	Mr  SFINGOPOULOS
	

	BRUSSELS III
	Mr HILMERSSON
	Excused

	BRUSSELS IV
	Mrs BUSTORFF
	

	CULHAM
	Mr PEDERSEN (ACTING)
	

	FRANKFURT
	Mr FRISS
	

	KARLSRUHE
	Mr HØYEM
	Excused

	LUXEMBOURG I
	Mr FEIX
	

	LUXEMBOURG II
	Mr SCHILTZ
	Excused

	MOL
	Mr GALVIN
	

	MUNICH
	Mr PERYER
	

	VARESE
	Mr JONKERS
	

	deputy directors for the primary

	ALICANTE
	Mrs CARRO
	

	BERGEN
	Mrs DULLEA
	

	BRUSSELS I
	Mrs CLERGET
	

	BRUSSELS II
	Mrs DEELEN-GEUZE
	

	BRUSSELS III
	Mrs BUSINARO
	

	CULHAM
	Mrs BOYLE
	

	FRANCFORT
	Mrs PRESSACCO
	

	KARLSRUHE
	Mr QUERRE
	

	LUXEMBOURG I
	Mrs LOUREIRO FIGUEIREDO
	

	LUXEMBOURG II
	Mrs. GOURDI
	

	MOL
	Mr RASMUSSEN
	

	MUNICH
	Mrs B. RENDHAL
	

	VARESE
	Mrs BERG
	

	Commission representative
	Mrs BARDOUX 
Head of the ‘European Schools’ Unit

DG. ADMIN – Mrs JAVELLE
	Excused

	EPO representative
	Mrs LIEBERMAN
	

	Staff Committee representatives
	Mr BOITHIAS

Mr VAN GEEL
	

	Parents’ Associations’ representatives
	Mrs BAUR MOUTTE/Mrs FIEDLER
	


I. ADOPTION OF THE AGENDA

The agenda was adopted as follows:

	I.
	ADOPTION OF THE AGENDA
	2007-D-101-fr-2

	II.
	NOTICES

(a) January meeting of the BoG

(b) Intermath – Information letter

(c) For information: In-service training courses plan

(d) In-service training for mathematics

(e) ‘Physical Education’ team inspection


	Oral

2007-D-291-en-1

2006-D-5210-en-2

Oral

Oral

	III.
	APPROVAL OF THE DRAFT MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF 15 NOVEMBER 2006
	2007-D-51-fr-1

	IV.
	SCHOOL REPORT 

- Definitive version in the three vehicular languages for approval at the April meeting of the BoG 

- Instructions for implementation of the school report
	2007-D-331

2007-D-341-en-1

	V.
	HARMONISED TIMETABLE – 2ND MANDATE

ORGANISATION OF RELIGION COURSES IN THE PRIMARY
	2007-D-301-en-1

	VI.
	IMPLEMENTATION OF THE ‘GUIDELINES FOR ICT’ DOCUMENT – FOLLOW-UP
	Oral

	VII.
	GREEK LANGUAGE 1
	2007-D-351-el-1

	VIII
	OTHER BUSINESS
	


The Chair, Mr SILVA, welcomed all the members of the PTC to the last meeting in this school year.

II. NOTICES

a) January meeting of the BoG

The decisions had already been published on DADEE. Several Administrative Board meetings had been held and information about the decisions had been given there. 

b) Intermath – information letter + d) In-service training for mathematics

This item was introduced by Mrs De Graaf and would be taken jointly with item d) in-service training for mathematics.

The document was an information letter written by the Intermath Committee.

One of the WG’s tasks was to liaise with the secondary and analyse the possibility of introducing continuity into the syllabus to ensure smooth primary-secondary transition. Some members had attended primary and secondary meetings and vice versa.

The majority of schools had received a visit from those responsible for mathematics in-service training provision.  The training course for the Alicante school and for the Brussels schools respectively was to take place very shortly. Mrs De Graaf asked the teachers who would be attending the course in Brussels to be present by 8.30, given the difficulties which might be experienced with respect to the building’s security.

Everything was sound from the financial viewpoint and the group could therefore continue its work. 

The translations into Lithuanian for years 1, 2 and 3 would be available as from September 2007. 

Mrs De Graaf requested the PDDs to ensure that their respective schools foresaw sufficient stocks in hand, as having a small very quantity of textbooks printed was expensive.

The Chair expression his satisfaction on three points:

- Primary-Secondary liaison: he welcomed this link between the two teaching levels as it meant that there would greater harmony and continuity in the future.

- The mathematics in-service training courses were going well. 

- The financial situation was good.

c) In-service training courses plan

Mrs De Graaf introduced the item, informing members of the document’s updating, the PBI having already met earlier that week. 

Page 3: the Spanish course would be held at Alicante on 4-5 October.

The course for PDDs in October would be organised by Mrs De Graaf and Mrs Lortz.

Page 4: Mathematics in-service training course at Alicante: Mrs Lortz would replace Mr Towl.

Mrs Musilova requested that the two new Czech PDDs be allowed to attend the course for PDDs scheduled to be held at Frankfurt. 

The SG believed that there should not be any problem and proposed that an invitation be sent to them. 

Mrs Bustorff requested that the Brussels IV teachers be taken into account for training courses from the beginning of the 2007-2008 school year, the course scheduled for 30 April being a little early. 

d) Team inspections – Physical Education

Mr Ottosson said that team inspections had already been conducted in five schools. 

The pilot inspection had taken place at the Brussels II school in January.  The Inspectors who had been members of the team had already met to discuss the content and the layout of the final report and the criteria which would be taken into account. They would subsequently be able to make recommendations for the teaching of physical education in the schools. 

The PTC’s comments:
The parents were satisfied and thanked the members of the WG. However, they regretted that this inspection was taking place after approval of the document on the harmonised timetable.

The Chair announced that a team inspection of ‘Music’ was planned during the 2007-2008 school year. 

III
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF 15 NOVEMBER 2006 (2007-D-51-fr-1) 
Page 6: The parents wished the sentence about whether the number of Anglophone teachers would have an impact on the number of SWALS to be replaced by whether the number of SWALS would have an impact on the number of Anglophone teachers. 
The minutes were approved subject to this amendment. 

IV
SCHOOL REPORT
- Definitive version of the school report

The Chair introduced the item, saying that the definitive versions in EN, FR and DE were ready and would be submitted to the BoG in April for approval as an A item. The versions in the three vehicular languages had been harmonised. It had been a painstaking task and Mr Silva wished to thank Mr Marchand and the WG for the work done.

Mr Marchand presented the document. The exercise had not been easy and he thanked all who had been involved in bringing it to a successful conclusion. He also thanked his colleagues who were responsible for the three vehicular languages for their efficiency and their collaboration, which had enabled the work to be completed in time.

The competences had been revised, except for religion – an area for which the group was not competent.  The translations into the other languages would be available by the end of April. All the competences, with the exception of Language 1, would be identical, as would the competences for SWALS, who would have their own specific competences for the teaching of their L1. The same thing had been done for Irish, Maltese, Finnish and Swedish. There would be a separate file for each of these languages.

The PTC’s comments:
*Mrs Bustorff requested that Brussels IV be added to the cover page of the school report.

*The parents had experienced a degree of difficulty in getting used to the layout but were now satisfied. However, they believed that “some common competences such as dictation, recitation and written composition were difficult to discern” and requested that this be taken into account in the ‘User’s Guide’. The comments box for Discovery of the World was missing. 

The parents also requested that the ‘User’s Guide’, which was to be written with the aim of enabling the competences to be interpreted more easily, be produced within a reasonable period of time. 

* The PDDs asked who would produce the translations in the other languages. 

The Chair guaranteed that each Inspector was responsible for ensuring that the translations were ready. Moreover, the Portuguese Presidency was making it a point of honour to ensure that everything was finalised in time, so that the school report could be used in all the languages from the beginning of the new school year in September 2007.

The school report would be approved for a five-year period before any changes could be made.

*Mr Salamouras requested that in the FR version, the names of the subjects for Discovery of the World be changed, to bring it into line with the EN version (see geographical aspect >< géographie).

Mr Marchand would change the terms used if his colleagues with responsibility for FR agreed with the proposal. 

- Instructions for implementation of the school report (2007-D-341)

The Chair presented the document, the objective of which was to inform parents and teachers about what was to be taken into account, in order to help them to understand and interpret certain competences.  The WG which had been involved in the design and production of the school report would be responsible for producing this vade mecum for teachers and parents. 

If the PTC endorsed the proposal, the Chair would request the WG to take charge of this task.

The PTC’s comments:

*The parents expressed thanks for this initiative. They naturally endorsed the proposal but requested that a parent be consulted. They wished the term self-assessment to be changed and account to be taken of the child’s understanding of the teacher’s assessment of his/her own work.  

Decision: The PTC mandated the WG to produce a document designed firstly, to “help teachers to carry out more precise assessment, with more fully developed arguments, and secondly, to help parents – and children – to understand the competences and to interpret the results achieved.” This document would be presented to the PTC at its March 2008 meeting.

V
HARMONISED TIMETABLE – 2ND MANDATE – ORGANISATION OF RELIGION COURSES IN THE PRIMARY (2007-D-301-en-1)

The Chair reminded members of the second mandate given by the BoG to the WG. 

It was on the basis of this second mandate that the WG, chaired by Mrs De Graaf, had worked. 

Mrs De Graaf presented the document. The WG proposed that religion courses be aligned with the other subjects and that the regulations also in force for the latter thus be applied to them also. For example, creating an option course (number of pupils to create a course – in the ‘Time Credits’ document the minimum number of pupils went up from five to seven). It was up to the religious authorities to design and write syllabuses, which would then have to be submitted to the BoG for approval.

As regards evaluation of the performance of these teachers, the WG wished it to be aligned with what was done for part-time/locally recruited teachers. 

Mrs De Graaf pointed out that there were 27 Member States, 23 languages and at least five religions. The WG had realised that the situation in the secondary was virtually the same, meaning that it would be worthwhile proposing a common document to the BoG, a point which had been decided at the joint meeting. 

The PTC’s comments:

*The PDDs endorsed the conclusions on page 5 of the document. 

*The Chair announced that since the mandate did not include secondary colleagues, a document would be produced for the April meeting of the BoG, requesting widening of the membership of the WG to include secondary colleagues.

As regards the syllabuses, it was up to the religious authorities to produce the necessary documents. Interlocutors for the different religions therefore needed to be found – this job had been embarked upon by the SG. The design and writing of these syllabuses would clearly take time. 

The Chair requested approval of widening of the working group’s membership. The second question concerned the continuity of the WG’s work. An item would be included on the agenda for the PBI’s June meeting to discuss the question of the content of the syllabuses. 

Decision: the PTC approved widening of the working group’s membership.

*Mrs Szeszler wished to point out in that context that it would be necessary to focus on the last few lines of the document and on its conclusions. It was not a question initially of working on the syllabuses but of focusing first and foremost on the objective of the teaching of religion. If the objective were clear, the structure and content of the syllabus would follow naturally.

*The parents sought information about the mandate given to the Troika previously by the BoG, as regarding seeking a representative for all the religions, so that he/she could attend the WG’s meeting.

The SG replied that he had embarked on the task but the results had been inconclusive. There had been contacts, meetings had been arranged and there had been correspondence initiated by the SG and the President of the BoG. The SG nevertheless restated the mandate, which concerned solely the organisation of religion and ethics courses.

*The parents informed the Committee that they had received a letter from the Protestant and Roman Catholic authorities and announced what they had already undertaken with respect to the question.

The Chair requested that this information be passed on to Mrs De Graaf (Chair of the WG).

Mrs De Graaf thought that the group should continue. The BoG had not given a mandate to contact the religious authorities. It was up to the Office and the SG to do so. As all the correspondence was going through the Office, if the WG was duly informed, it would take it into account.  

*Mr Kivinen thanked the WG for this very brave document. He had had occasion to see certain religion syllabuses; the religious authorities would therefore undoubtedly respond on the question of the syllabuses. It would be a good idea for the religion syllabuses to be posted on the website so that parents could consult them.

The first thing to do was to take a decision on the religions which would be taught in the ES.

*Mrs Gardeli represented the Directors on the WG. The existing situation was very difficult with respect to the teaching of religion in the ES. There was no control, no evaluation and the Directors were even unaware of the very content of the courses. 

Why did there need to be seven pupils to create a language course but only two for a religion course? Why were teachers of religion paid more when in some cases they were not even qualified teachers as such? It was up to the BoG to determine the mandatory requirements for these courses. Subsequently, if the religious authorities wished to participate in the work, they would be welcome to do so. 

The Chair proposed that a final document be written for entry into force in September 2008. This therefore meant that the WG would continue its work until November 2007 and would produce a proposal for the meeting of the PTC in that month.

Decision: the PTC endorsed the proposal. The WG would produce a document for the November 2007 meeting.

VI
IMPLEMENTATION OF THE ‘GUIDELINES FOR ICT’ DOCUMENT 
Mrs Zanatta introduced the item, pointing out that in document 2004-D-35, the ‘ICT – Nursery and Primary Cycles’ Working Group set itself two objectives: 

1. to set guidelines ensuring that the use of ICT became general practice and that every pupil in every class was familiar with this technology and was capable of using it in everyday life;

2. to incorporate ICT into pedagogical strategies so that in every subject its use was part of the teacher's teaching.
In order to put these objectives into practice, the Working Group had:

1. submitted to the PBI an ICT sheet for inspections in the spirit of documents 2000-D-218 and 2004-D–35, in which for the nursery and primary cycles, ICT was defined  not as a separate subject in the curriculum but as an integrated teaching and learning tool. For each area inspected, this tool allowed the dimension already taken on by multimedia technology in teaching and/or learning processes to be observed.

2. prepared an interactive CD-Rom to be used by the PDDs to bring together the ICT coordinators and the subject coordinators to prepare the school’s ICT plan. The FR was being finalised and the Group would prepare the DE and EN versions (meeting in late April). The CD-ROM would be sent to the PDDs before the end of the school year. A training day would be organised in October 2007 (this decision had been taken in agreement with Mrs Pressacco and Mrs Loreiro).

The working group would also prepare a proposal to be submitted to the ICT Unit to give a boost to Learning Gateway, thus moving from mere posting of documents to the interactive and communicative dimension. 

VII
GREEK LANGUAGE 1 SYLLABUS (2007-D-351-el-1)

Mr Salamouras presented the syllabus, which had been written by a WG composed of Mrs Vallanidou, Cypriot Inspector, a teacher from Brussels III and an expert in the Greek language from the Greek Ministry of Education. Mr Salamouras thanked the members of the group.

He also said that the introduction and the contents had been translated into EN to ensure better understanding. The syllabus had been designed following the curriculum taught in the ES, although the Greek national syllabus had been used as a basis.  The WG remained operational as this syllabus would need to be updated when the textbooks for years 2 and 3 were published in Greece (probably during the 2007-2008 school year).

Decision: The PTC proposed that the syllabus be approved by the BoG, with entry into force in September 2007.

VIII
OTHER BUSINESS 

---

IX. DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING

Mr Silva was ending the meeting as Chair for the second time, the first having been in 1994-1995. He had received huge support from all members (parents, teachers, the Office, Inspectors, etc.) and was grateful to them. He wished his Finnish colleague good luck for next year. 

Mrs Huisman congratulated Mr Silva on his presidency and thanked him for his effectiveness. It would not be easy to take over from him. 

Mrs Baur-Moutte wished to thank Mrs Businaro most sincerely for her work as PDD of Brussels III. The parents would miss her.

The Chair wished Mrs Businaro every happiness – personal, family and professional – in her new life.

Mrs Businaro wished to thank all her colleagues and had greatly enjoyed her time in the ES. She was quite sure that her successor would take up the torch. 

The Chair closed the meeting at 11.45. The meeting would resume later with the Forum.
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